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Regents Present:

Cynthia Henry, Chair
Timothy C. Brady, Vice Chair
Fuller Cowell, Secretary

Carl Marrs, Treasurer
Ashton Compton

Erik Drygas (via audioconference)
Kenneth Fisher

Mary K. Hughes
Patricia Jacobson
Robert Martin

Kirk Wickersham
Mark R. Hamilton, Chief Executive Officer and President, University of Alaska
Others Present:

John Pugh, Chancellor, University of Alaska Southeast
Fran Ulmer, Chancellor, University of Alaska Anchorage
Brian D. Rogers, Chancellor, University of Alaska Fairbanks
Roger Brunner, General Counsel
Dan Julius, Vice President for Academic Affairs
Joe Trubacz, Vice President for Finance and Administration (via videoconference)
Beth Behner, Chief Human Resources Officer (via videoconference)
Kit Duke, Chief Facilities Officer
Kate Ripley, Director, Public Affairs

Jeannie D. Phillips, Executive Officer, Board of Regents
Brandi Berg, Assistant to the Executive Officer, Board of Regents

I.
Call to Order

Regent Henry called the meeting to order at 8:05 a.m. on Thursday, April 15, 2010.

II.
Adoption of Agenda

Regent Martin moved, seconded by Regent Cowell, and passed that:


PASSED
"The Board of Regents adopts the agenda as presented.

I.
Call to Order

II.
Adoption of Agenda

III.
Approval of Minutes
IV.
Executive Session regarding Litigation
V.
Presentation by the Bristol Bay Campus

VI.
Public Testimony
VII.
Presentation by Mr. George Hines regarding Firearms on Campus

VIII.
President’s Report

IX.
Executive Session regarding Land, Finance, Labor and Personnel Issues

X.
Approval of FY12 Operating Budget Guidelines

XI.
Report on the FY11 Performance Evaluation Guidelines

XII.
Approval of FY12 Capital Budget Guidelines

XIII.
Approval of Federal Stimulus Receipt Authority Request
XIV.
Finance Issues
A.
Approval of Policy 05.08.022 - Records Retention and Disposition

B.
Approval of Consolidated Endowment Fund Agreement

C.
Other Finance Matters of Concern

XV.
Planning and Development Issues
XVI.
Human Resources Issues
A.
Labor Relations Update
B.
Report on Health Care Rates
C.
Other Human Resources Matters of Concern

XVII.
Consent Agenda
A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee

1.
Approval of Sydney Chapman Chair Appointments, Duties and Expenditures
B.
Facilities and Land Management Committee

1.
Project Approval – UAF Campus Wide NCRR Recovery Act Construction Grant

XVIII.
New Business and Committee Reports

A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee

B.
Audit Committee

C.
Facilities and Land Management Committee

D.
Finance Committee

E.
Human Resources Committee
F.
Legislative Committee

G.
Planning and Development Committee
XIX.
Approval of Emeritus Status for President Mark R. Hamilton

XX.
Report on 2010 National Conference on Trusteeship

XXI.
Ratification of Presidential Contract
XXII.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report

XXIII.
UA Foundation Report

XXIV.
UA Athletics Report

XXV.
Future Agenda Items

XXVI.
Board of Regents' Comments
XXVII.
Adjourn


This motion is effective April 15, 2010."

III.
Approval of Minutes

Regent Cowell moved, seconded by Regent Martin, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Fisher, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its regular meeting of February 17-18, 2010 as presented.  This motion is effective April 15, 2010."
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its special meeting of March 4, 2010 as presented.  This motion is effective April 15, 2010."
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its special meeting of March 15, 2010 as presented.  This motion is effective April 15, 2010."
IV.
Executive Session regarding Litigation

Regent Wickersham moved, seconded by Regent Martin, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Hughes, Jacobson, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:

PASSED
"The Board of Regents goes into executive session at 8:45 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with the provisions of AS 44.62.310 to discuss matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university.  The session will include members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and such other university staff members as the president may designate and will last approximately 20 minutes.  This motion is effective April 15, 2010.”

The Board of Regents recessed an executive session at 9:20 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with AS 44.62.310 discussing matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university.  The session included members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and other university staff members designated by the president and lasted approximately 35 minutes.

V.
Presentation by the Bristol Bay Campus

Deborah McLean, director of the Bristol Bay Campus, led a presentation on programs and services offered at the Bristol Bay Campus.  Participants included:
Annie Fritze - HUD Coordinator

Dr. Tom Marsik - Assistant Professor Sustainable Energy

Carolyn Smith - Assistant Professor/Coordinator Allied Health

Dr. Todd Radenbaugh - Assistant Professor Environmental Science

Dr. Victor Zinger - Associate Professor Math & General Studies

Dr. Natalia Zinger - Assistant Professor Cultural & Developmental Studies
VI.
Public Testimony

Maria Russell, chair of Staff Alliance, spoke of concerns regarding the operating budget; reported on UAA, UAS and UAF staff council events at each campus.

Jon Dehn, chair of Faculty Alliance, thanked Mark Hamilton for his 12 years of outstanding leadership; were pleased to have the draft of the academic master plan progress and request delay of approval until faculty members return in the fall; concerned regarding the Alaska Legislature’s ratio funding strategy and how it may impact tuition increases; concerns on faculty, staff and students diminishing roles in making some of the fiscal decisions; introduced a proposal for a faculty senate summit.
Peter Finn, representative for the Coalition of Student Leaders, spoke of how impressed he is on the University of Alaska provides education for students all over the state; priorities for the Coalition including affordability and concerns regarding the proposed tuition increases.  Students have asked about the possibility of distance testimony regarding the tuition increases.  He also requested that the board agenda’s include a time for governance leaders to testify.
Amie Stanley, USUAA student government representative, spoke of her concerns regarding the proposed tuition increases.  She showed video clips of the protests held at the UA campuses.
Catherine Helle, USUAA student government representative, spoke of her concerns regarding the proposed tuition increases.
Rae Belle Whitcomb, director of the Dillingham Workforce Development Center, spoke in opposition to the proposed tuition increases; commended the Bristol Bay Campus faculty and staff and their cooperation and partnerships with the Dillingham community and Bristol Bay region.
Megan Hurlbert, resident of Dillingham, spoke regarding the GED program at the Bristol Bay Campus and its importance to her.
CJ Reeves, student body vice president at USUAS, spoke of her concerns of UAS students regarding the proposed tuition increases and how it may reduce the number of students that go to the University of Alaska.
Melody Nibek-Edgmon, UAA alumnus, spoke of the importance of Bristol Bay Campus in partnerships and collaborations with the Bristol Bay Native Association and request expansion of broadband to the Bristol Bay Campus.
Dan Dunaway, UAF alumnus, spoke of his appreciation for the education and services that are provided by the Bristol Bay Campus and its contributions to the community.
Russell Nelson, Bristol Bay Native Corporation, complimented the Bristol Bay Campus on its contributions to the region.

Chelsea Clark spoke in support of the Adult Learning Center and the GED program.

Sidney Nelson, Bristol Bay Campus student, spoke of his appreciation for the Bristol Bay Campus.
Izetta Chambers, Marine Advisory Program advisor, reported on the MAP program activities and the cooperation of the program with the Bristol Bay Campus.
Chancy Croft, former member of the Board of Regents, spoke to the board regarding the Regents’ Scholarship and his hope to hold a fundraising activity to bolster the fund and allow more scholarships.
Celena Brown, Bristol Bay Campus student, spoke of the importance of the campus to her higher education.
Beatrice Corewal, Bristol Bay Campus student, spoke of how the Bristol Bay Campus helped her attain her educational goals.

Starla Fox, director of Nursing of Bristol Bay Corporation, urged the board to expand the nursing program to Bristol Bay Campus.
Joseph Chythlook, Bristol Bay Native Corporation president, welcomed the board to Dillingham and spoke of the importance of education and the reasons why his corporation is financially supporting the purchase of a building in Dillingham to expand the campus.
Michael Favors welcomed the board to Dillingham, thanked the campus for offering the opportunity for higher education to Dillingham residents including himself and his family, and for the campus’ cooperation with the community in sustainability energy.
Daniel Chythlook, spoke of the importance of education to the residents of the Bristol Bay region.
Zach Finley, student and employee of Bristol Bay Campus, asked for increased bandwidth for the Bristol Bay Campus.
Sarah Andrew, UAA alumnus and director of Head Start, spoke of the importance of the Bristol Bay Campus in reaching the federally mandated requirements for Head Start instructors and in educating early childhood providers.
Deanna Hardin, Bristol Bay Campus Advisory Council member and UAF Alumnus, thanked the board for supporting the Bristol Bay Campus and spoke of its importance to her family in furthering their higher education.

Rachel Muir, public health nurse, spoke in support of the nursing program expansion into the Bristol Bay region.
Pearl Strub, Bristol Bay Campus Advisory Council member, expressed her appreciation for what the Bristol Bay Campus provides for the residents of Dillingham and the Bristol Bay region.
VII.
Presentation by Mr. George Hines regarding Firearms on Campus

George Hines, a member of Alaska Students for Concealed Carry, presented to the board his views on the current Board of Regents’ Policy and University Regulation regarding firearms on campus.
VIII.
President's Report

President Hamilton reported on issues that affect the University of Alaska being discussed by the Alaska Legislature.
IX.
Executive Session regarding Land, Finance, Labor and Personnel Issues
The Board of Regents resumed its executive session at 12:15 p.m. and recessed at 2:10 p.m.  Topics included land, finance, labor, and FERPA.
The Board of Regents resumed its executive session at 4:00 p.m. and recessed at 5:50 p.m.  Topics included the presidential transition.

X.
Approval of FY12 Operating Budget Guidelines
Reference 1
Regent Martin moved, seconded by Regent Cowell, and passed with Regents Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the FY12 Operating Budget Request Guidelines as presented. This motion is effective April 16, 2010."
POLICY CITATION


Regents' Policy 05.01.01.A. – Budget Policy, states, "The budget of the university represents an annual operating plan stated in fiscal terms. All budgetary requests shall be adopted by the board prior to submittal to the Office of the Governor or the legislature"

RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION

President Hamilton presented the FY12 Operating Budget Request Guidelines recommendation. The operating guidelines serve as a tool for administration to prioritize budget requests and maintain alignment with the Board of Regents’ UA Strategic Plan goals and expected administrative efficiencies.  The FY12 guidelines include integration of performance assessment and continued emphasis on accountability and transparency.
This presentation of the FY12 budget guidelines is the first step in a process that will end in early November with the Board of Regents’ approval of the final budget submission.  For several years these have become almost “boiler plate” guidelines.  They have been very useful, but not thoroughly discussed since the “conditions”, that is the priorities, the funding history, the administration, and the legislative leadership, remained fairly constant.
With a paucity of funding for programs in FY11, much of the planning for FY12 will be a continuation of the work done in the last two years.  In recognition of that reality, it will be useful to engage the contributors to the budget process in a different role during this year’s budget. In short, rather than build a budget that that will fund to some extent the existing/desired University’s role in the state, we will need to define the University role that will fit the expected budget.  
Campuses are encouraged to explore, with their Deans, some fundamental questions.  Are there opportunities for schools to be merged?  Does every academic program need a major?  Are there opportunities for statewide leadership such as UAA’s nursing program?  Could there be a single school of education administered from one campus, delivering throughout the state?  One school of Business?  One school of Journalism?  These are simply examples; we should explore every opportunity.  
Administration is another area to explore.  Most of us would agree that decreasing administration is preferable to reducing academic offerings.  The facts are undeniable; we have increased administration significantly.  The question is not as simple as “is there value added”.  The answer to that is “certainly.”  We have not created administrative positions that do not add value.  The question must be, “Is the value added by this role/function worth the expenditure?”  “Where else could we apply the savings”?

Let’s take advantage of the planning groups to assist in these efforts.  With their wider representation they can be useful in these discussions.  This role more properly fits the composition of the groups.  Acting as another budgeting group is not their best opportunity for contribution.

The MAU Spring Operating Reviews will include a presentation by each chancellor on the expected outcomes in FY12 and the 3-5 year planning horizon. These reviews will also help shape future budget priorities. 

The operating review questions are attached for reference and comment as to other questions or areas the board would like to be addressed in future reviews.  One modification made to the questions this year was the required set aside for performance to read “2% for reallocation and performance” instead of 1% for performance.

Priorities for the university have not changed significantly and the focus will remain on providing services to the State of Alaska with a continued emphasis on three themes: 

· Enhancing student success and college readiness with continued emphasis on increasing student enrollment and retention

· Preparing Alaskans for the State’s high-demand jobs

· Enhancing competitive research and the benefits of research as an industry in Alaska 

In addition, within each of these three themes there will be greater attention on strategies to align public service, outreach, development, and engagement efforts.

Below are some atmospheric issues that will be considered in the FY12 budget development process.

· State Funding Environment 
· University Generated Funding Environment:

· Student Related Revenue

· Foundation and Fund Raising Related Revenue

· Local and Private Partnerships

· Federal Revenue

· Tuition Affordability and Student Access
· Communications/Technology Industry Issues

· Risk Management/Insurance Costs

· New Facilities Coming On-line and Maintenance and Repair (M&R) of Existing Facilities 

· Federal Research Issues – Climate, National Institute of Health (NIH) and National Science Foundation (NSF) Funding
· Increasingly Competitive Higher Education Environment 
· Maintaining Momentum in Priority Workforce Programs 

Revenue assumptions are not approved as part of the guidelines and it is too early in the cycle for good budget estimates; however, administration will be developing the budget request using the following broad expectations for FY12: 

· Enrollment will increase slightly as a result of current external economic conditions.

· Externally funded research activity will increase slightly.
· Indirect Costs Recovery (ICR) will increase slightly due to the increased on-campus organized research ICR rate.

· Approved tuition rate of 5% (100-200 levels) / 10% (for all others)
· Staff and faculty compensation for FY12 and beyond that maintains UA’s ability to recruit and retain qualified employees will be discussed.
· It is expected that the FY12 PERS and TRS retirement system employer contribution rates will remain at the FY11 levels (12.56% TRS, and 22.00% PERS).

· Health care costs are expected to continue to increase.
The Board of Regents will be involved in the following budget related items in the coming months.  A complete budget development process calendar was included as part of Reference 1.
June

· Board of Regents’ FY11 Operating and Capital Budget Acceptance

· Board of Regents’ FY11 Operating and Capital Budget Distribution Plans Approval
· FY11 Natural Resources Fund Budget Allocation Approval
September Meeting

· First Review of FY12 Operating and Capital Budget

· Discussion and Approval of Tuition Rates for Academic Year 2013

October Meeting

· Approve the FY12 Operating Budget Request  

· Approve the FY12 Capital Budget Request

· Approve the FY12-FY17 Capital Plan
Below are other key dates in the FY12 budget development process. 

July
· Initial meeting with the Governor’s Office of Management and Budget  (OMB) and Legislative Finance Division to discuss FY12 program themes, fixed costs and capital budget needs

August

· FY12 MAU Operating Budget Requests submitted to Statewide Planning and Budget including: extraordinary fixed cost increases, new facility operating costs, priority program descriptions and expected non-state funding source(s), and revenue estimates by source

· FY12 MAU Capital Budget Requests submitted to Statewide Planning and Budget including: capital budget requests, deferred maintenance lists, list of expected leased properties, and list of projects with potential debt financing needs

· FY12 budget meeting of the University of Alaska leadership to present and review MAU budget request priorities

· FY12 MAU Performance Assessments submitted to Statewide Planning and Budget including: analysis of observed performance to-date and future projected performance, relative to strategies, resource allocations, and operating conditions

September
· Formal budget meeting with Governor’s Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

October

· MAU Fall Financial Review including MAU Performance Assessment. 

November

· Submit Board of Regents’ FY12 Budget to the Governor’s Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

XI.
Report on the FY11 Performance Evaluation Guidelines
Reference 2
This item was deferred until the June 2010 meeting of the Board of Regents.
XII.
Approval of FY12 Capital Budget Guidelines
Reference 3
Regent Fisher moved, seconded by Regent Jacobson, and passed with Regents Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED

"The Board of Regents approves the FY12 Capital Budget Development Guidelines as presented.  This motion is effective April 16, 2010."


POLICY CITATION


Regents' Policy 05.01.01.A. – Budget Policy, states, "The budget of the University of Alaska represents an annual operating plan stated in fiscal terms. All budgetary requests shall be adopted by the board prior to submittal to the Office of the Governor or the legislature."


RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION

The capital guidelines are written with the presumption that the Board of Regents will continue their FY11 focused strategy of “Build one/Plan one.” While FY11 focused on one new construction project, FY12, will focus on two projects for the High-Demand Academic Theme: Engineering and Energy Technology. Regardless of the success of FY11’s capital request strategy, the concept needs to be addressed and validated or modified.  As the funding for R&R demonstrates, sometimes it takes a while for the board’s judgment to be validated.

The administration addressed criteria used to evaluate and prioritize capital projects, the relative request level for capital projects, and strategic approaches to securing funding for UA’s renewal and renovation and deferred maintenance backlog.

Chief Facilities Officer Duke discussed current capital budget activities, and the capital budget guidelines recommendation.  The FY12 capital budget request guidelines will be used by the administration to filter and prioritize competing budget requests. The Board of Regents' UA Strategic Plan is an integral component of both the operating and capital budget request guidelines.  The proposed guidelines are included as Reference 3.
XIII.
Approval of Federal Stimulus Receipt Authority Request

Regent Marrs moved, seconded by Regent Cowell, and passed with Regents Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the federal stimulus receipt authority request as presented. This motion is effective April 16, 2010.”

POLICY CITATION

Regents' Policy 05.01.01.A. – Budget Policy, states, "The budget of the university represents an annual operating plan stated in fiscal terms. All budgetary requests shall be adopted by the board prior to submittal to the Office of the Governor or the legislature."
RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION

Chief Facilities Officer Duke provided an update regarding federal stimulus funding.  The requested federal stimulus receipt authority will allow the University of Alaska to accept federal stimulus grants that have been awarded. A list of grants for which federal stimulus receipt authority has been requested was provided at the meeting.

XIV.
Finance Issues
A.
Approval of Policy 05.08.022 - Records Retention and Disposition


Reference 4
Regent Cowell moved, seconded by Regent Hughes, and passed with Regents Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:

PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves Regents’ Policy 05.08.022 – Records Retention and Disposition.  This motion is effective April 16, 2010.”


RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION


The Chief Information Technology Officer, Vice President of Finance and Administration, General Counsel, and their appropriate committees reviewed and approved to forward the proposed revision of this policy to the board for a first review at its February 2010 meeting.
This policy was last updated in April 2004.  The proposed revisions to the policy bring it current with best business practices to help ensure that university records and information are managed systematically to meet operational, legal, fiscal requirements, and regulatory compliance; thus, the revised policy lays the foundation for development of a university records and information management regulation and programs.
B.
Approval of Consolidated Endowment Fund Agreement
Reference 5
FOR THE RECORD:  Regent Fisher requested that the record reflect that although he would not request a reconsideration of this action item, on further reflection, he is in opposition to its passing.

Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Cowell, and passed with Regents Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the Consolidated Endowment Fund Agreement as amended and restated effective July 1, 2008 and Addendum #1 included in Reference 5 and authorizes the respective officers to execute such agreements.  This motion is effective April 16, 2010.”

RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION

In 1997, the Board of Regents was appointed fiduciary for the Land-Grant Endowment Trust Fund.   Prior to that time, the Foundation had assembled a talented group of professionals to serve as an Investment Committee and established a commingled Pooled Endowment Fund for investment of several hundred endowments maintained for the benefit of the University.  In order to maximize the return potential and reduce the risk and the management costs, the Board of Regents and the Board of Trustees chose to combine the funds for investment purposes and entered into a Consolidated Endowment Fund (CEF) Agreement.  The Agreement primarily addressed the appointment of the UA Foundation as Trustee, the structure of the Investment Committee, and the roles of the Foundation Investment Committee and the Treasurer.  It has been amended from time to time as circumstances dictated, most recently June 29, 2005.
After the restructuring of the Foundation and execution of a Memorandum of Understanding, a rewrite of the CEF Agreement was initiated.  Prior to completion of the redrafting, the Board of Trustees recommended the implementation of a 50 basis point fee for the management of the Land Grant Endowments.  Although the fee was approved by both boards, a few individuals requested better documentation of the rational for establishing the rate and the fulfillment of the fiduciary duties of the respective boards.  As a result, the fee issue was treated as a separate addendum.

Reference 5 included a list of the more substantive changes to the CEF Agreement from its predecessor.  The CEF Agreement and Addendum #1 were approved by the Board of Trustees at their February 23, 2010 meeting. Associate Vice President Jim Lynch addressed board member questions members.
C.
Other Finance Matters of Concern
None.
XV.
Planning and Development Issues
Reference 6
Chief Development Officer Mary Rutherford reported on development efforts at the University of Alaska including increases in donations and number of those donating, on scholarship recipient activities, on estate planning seminars, status of the pick-click-give campaign, and on Rasmuson Foundation gifts.
Mike Felix, chair of the University of Alaska Foundation, thanked the board for their work in the presidential search, and updated the board regarding the last meeting of the UA Foundation Board of Trustees.  
XVI.
Human Resources Issues
A.
Labor Relations Update
Reference 7

Board members were asked to review the written report provided in Reference 7.
B.
Report on Health Care Rates
Reference 8

Mike Humphrey, director of Benefits, reported on health care rates and efforts to communicate these health rates to university employees.

C.
Other Human Resources Matters of Concern
None.
XVII.
Consent Agenda
Regent Cowell moved, seconded by Regent Wickersham, with Regents Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the consent agenda as presented.  This motion is effective April 16, 2010.”
A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee
1.
Approval of Sydney Chapman Chair Appointments, Duties and Expenditures
Reference 9
MOTION

"The Board of Regents:

(1) Re-approves the current two co-Chapman Chairs, Dr. Edward Carmack and Dr. David Scholl, for their service during academic years 2009-2012.

(2) Specifies that Chapman Chairs or co-Chairs will in the future be issued term contracts of not more than three years in duration, but that the appointments of Dr. Carmack and Dr. Scholl may be renewed for up to three additional years (through June, 2015) with the approval of the College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics Dean, Provost, and Chancellor of UAF.

(3) Approves the duties of the Chapman Chair to include:

a. To spend a significant part of a semester working at the University of Alaska Fairbanks and available for discussions on the physical sciences with faculty, staff, and students.

b. To present a seminar or seminars.

c. To organize a series of additional seminars concerning areas of the physical sciences which are of special interest to the north, and specifically, to select and invite seminar participants.

d. To carry out other duties consistent with Regents’ Policy 10.09.01 as assigned by the Dean of the College of Natural Science and Mathematics and described in the annual contract signed by the Chair and the Dean.

(4) Approves expenditures of the spendable earnings of the Sydney Chapman Chair endowment for salary of the co-Chairs, for their travel expenses to and from Fairbanks, and for travel expenses and payments for presenters of the Chapman Chair Lectures.

This motion is effective April 16, 2010."

B.
Facilities and Land Management Committee
1.
Project Approval - UAF Campus Wide NCRR Recovery Act Construction Grant
Reference 10
MOTION

“The Board of Regents approves the Formal Project Approval request for the University of Alaska Fairbanks Campus Wide NCRR Recovery Act Construction Grant project as presented, and authorizes the university administration to proceed through schematic design not to exceed a Total Project Cost of $7,530,000.  This motion is effective April 16, 2010.”
XVIII.
New Business and Committee Reports
A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee
Regent Jacobson reported that in addition to the action item, the committee heard an update on the transfer of credit groups, on the FAFSA Frenzy activities, on distance education, on partnerships with China educational agreements, academic master plan progress, SB241 and teacher education, and the Department of Health and Human Services agreement.  Upcoming items will be transfer of credit, academic master plan, comprehensive reports on teacher education, STEM, Chapman Chair.
B.
Audit Committee
The Audit Committee held an executive session and heard reports on the distance education audit and on the annual audit plan progress.
C.
Facilities and Land Management Committee
1.
Project Approval – UAA MatSu Campus HVAC/Boiler and Exhaust Fan Replacement
Reference 11


PASSED


“The Facilities and Land Management Committee approves the Formal Project Approval request for the University of Alaska Anchorage Mat-Su Campus HVAC, Boiler and Exhaust Fan Replacement as presented in compliance with the campus master plan, and authorizes the university administration to proceed through Schematic Design not to exceed a total project cost of $2,440,000.  This motion is effective April 15, 2010.”

2.
Committee Report
FOR THE RECORD:  Regent Marrs announced a conflict of interest regarding the discussion on telecommunications and was not present and did not participate during that discussion.

In addition to action items, the committee heard reports on the progress of the UAF Master Plan, the UAA Community Campus Master Plans, Skarland Hall, UAF Utilities, and a Construction in Progress report.
On behalf of the committee, Regent Brady stated that security issues were discussed and the board affirmed its belief that the right things are being done to correct deficiencies given the available resources and complexities involved, its support of the CITO in this effort; and offered support and assistance to complete this effort.
D.
Finance Committee
None.
E.
Human Resources Committee
None.
F.
Legislative Committee
None.
G.
Planning and Development Committee

None.
XIX.
Approval of Emeritus Status for President Mark R. Hamilton
Regent Cowell moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, with Regents Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:

PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves the granting of emeritus status to Mark R. Hamilton.  This motion is effective April 16, 2010.”


POLICY CITATION


Regents’ Policy 04.04.070 – Emeritus Status, states: “Emeritus status is an honor conferred by the chancellor upon the outstanding retirees of the university and not an automatic recognition of services rendered.  The perquisites of emeritus status will be as provided by university regulation.”


University Regulation 04.04.070.C, states:  “The Board of Regents may confer emeritus status upon a retiring president of the university.”

University Regulation 04.04.070.D, states:  “Privileges available to emeritus employees may include the following:

1.
Listing in the appropriate university directory and catalog.

2.
Invitations to major university functions.

3.
Notice of campus functions and social gatherings.

4.
Use of library, gymnasium and food facilities on the same basis as active employees in their category.

5.
Access to electronic mail, office space, laboratories and/or research facilities (where such access is available at no charge to the university and does not displace other faculty, staff, and/or students).

6.
Receipt of an identification card.

7.
Waiver of tuition for courses in which they themselves are enrolled.”
XX.
Report on 2010 National Conference on Trusteeship

Regents reported to the board regarding the 2010 National Conference on Trusteeship.
XXI.
Ratification of Presidential Contract
Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, with Regents Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents ratifies the contract dated March 15, 2010 between it and Patrick Gamble and affirms the provisions thereof.  This motion is effective April 16, 2010.”
XXII.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report


Regent Cowell reported that Director Barrans will be reducing her staff and that discussions were held regarding Sheldon Jackson College and on current legislation affecting the Postsecondary Education Commission.
XXIII.
UA Foundation Report


Mike Felix, chair of the UA Foundation Board of Trustees, gave the following report:
Thank you, Mary.  Madam Chair and Board of Regents, I would like to give you an update of the University of Alaska Foundation.

Let me first congratulate you all on the successful completion of your job to find and hire the next president of the university.  I am personally pleased with your selection of Pat Gamble and I look forward to working with him as we put our strategic plan in place, and ensure that it is in lock-step with the strategic plan for the University.

Our February board meeting was highly productive, as we had an opportunity to drill down on the Investment Committee and help educate our trustees on how and why we do what we do with investing the endowments.  I believe I mentioned in my last update, that one of my goals for the Foundation this year, was to broaden the understanding among our trustees on how the board operates at the committee level – including an understanding of why we do what we do. 

We also had a great start to our strategic discussion, although we simply just ran out of time.  I learned a lot about how much we can really get done in a single board meeting!  We plan to pick back up on our strategic discussion at our June board meeting.  

We agreed that our over-arching goal is to ensure that private giving provides a significant level of predictable funding to help the University meet its priorities as established by the Board of Regents. 
 

We also agreed that our advancement efforts must have clearly defined priorities – Programs and Initiatives that are aligned with both University priorities and donors’ interests.  

Our priorities should balance long term objectives with current needs.  As I’m sure many of you know, with an average of 18 months to close a major gift, good development is mission-focused and driven by donor intent.

With a recognition that currently 80% of giving in this state is funded by corporations and 20% by individuals, a transition toward a philanthropy model closer to L48 standards (80% individual and 20% corporate) will end up taking on the form of a more appropriately balanced portfolio of alumni, friends, corporations and foundations.

Questions which arise on our path toward our strategic plan and a more balanced portfolio of giving, include the following:
  

- What level of private funding would be considered “significant” in light of a current operating budget of almost $900M and capital requests that, I suspect, approach or exceed $500M?
- What kind of investment strategy do we need? And how do we balance stable endowment payouts with current-use gifts (non-endowed contributions)?
- What kind of advancement and development structures do we need to support the University and its 16 campuses?
- What kind of behaviors do we need at the Trustee, Administration and even the BOR in order to succeed?  (e.g. leadership by example in “giving or getting”)  

We will be reaching out to foundations that operate in an environment very similar to what we have here in Alaska, in order to learn from the best practices of others.  Next month I am meeting with the president of the UC Irvine Foundation.  We also will be engaging with Curt Simic, who runs the Indiana University Foundation (one foundation with multiple campuses), to help us formulate our strategic plan (with a goal to have it in place by our annual meeting in November). 
I have formed an ad hoc “Leadership Committee”, with the current executive committee and the chairs of each of the operating committees.  This has proven to be a useful way to make sure that our efforts are coordinated at the committee level and that I get the right kind of input on covering the right things in our board meetings.  It’s also very helpful feedback as we attempt to take the board and the Foundation to the next level. Our next meeting is in June, when we will pick up where we left off on our strategic plan.

XXIV
UA Athletics Report

Regent Drygas, the Board of Regents’ representative for UA Athletics, reported that he will give a year-end report to the board regarding athletics at the June 2010 meeting.
XXV.
Future Agenda Items

Regent Wickersham requested that there be an exploration of a fourth major administrative unit at the University of Alaska that would encompass the community campuses.
President Hamilton asked that the board review the campus advisory council policy at the June meeting to revisit the term limitation language.
XXVI.
Board of Regents' Comments

Chancellor Pugh thanked the campus for their wonderful hospitality, that enrollments at UAS are up above 20 percent this spring, and invited everyone to attend the totem-raising on April 24, and is looking forward to commencement exercises.
Chancellor Ulmer thanked the campus for an outstanding meeting, reported on the reaffirmation of the UAA accreditation and thanked her team for making this happen, on the UAA operating review that just occurred, and on plans for tuition meetings throughout the summer.
Chancellor Rogers thanked the board for visiting the Bristol Bay Campus; reported that the Alaska Nanooks hockey team made it to the NCAA tournament with the majority being on the deans list; huge numbers of applications are coming in for vacant positions; and alerted the board to a troubling initiative on the August ballot regarding lobbying.
Regent Wickersham commented that Dillingham has been a very enjoyable venue, and that this was a great meeting, and that he will really miss the vision of President Hamilton.
Regent Marrs commented that it was a great meeting.

Regent Fisher asked that his objections to the approval of the Consolidated Fund Agreement be included on the record.

Regent Hughes thanked the campus for a wonderful meeting.

Regent Jacobson complimented the campus and the community for an amazing meeting, thanked the staff for their efforts in putting together this meeting.

Regent Cowell complimented the Dillingham residents on their commitment to the future of education in this area; and commented that there are possibilities of increasing clinical placements in Anchorage through St. Elias; and thanked the Bristol Bay Campus for their wonderful hospitality.

Regent Henry also thanked the Bristol Bay Campus; commented on the testimony regarding firearms on campus and urged the administration to protect our students by maintaining the current policy; complimented the campuses on their goals; and reported that incoming President Gamble will begin his tenure in June with the first meeting with the board as a retreat on August 10 in Anchorage.
President Hamilton asked the board to take care of his staff and complimented the board on their courage.
XXVII.
Adjourn
Chair Henry adjourned the meeting at 4:03 p.m. on Friday, April 16, 2010.
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